
Both and Church.  Colossians 1:16- 20 
 
Living with tension. Good or bad? The power of creative tension (e.g. in 
music, in science, in relationships). 
 
Creative tension  Man AND Woman made in the image of God in Genesis.. 
c.f. other ‘divisions’ in creation. In order to get full pictures and whole pictures 
we need often to hold things in tension. 
 
Polarising tendencies. Sometimes we want to resolve tensions, but come 
down on one side of an argument or idea, and if challenged push that idea 
more strongly, beyond what we first intended, polarising our opponents (c.f. 1 
Cor.1:12, Romans 14.) 
 
Intelligent and functional Church needs to hold things in tension.  
Tensions may be around 
 

• Theology. Big issues resolve into ‘both and’ e.g. God: One or three? 
Jesus, God or Man?  Is God sovereign or do we have free will?  

 

• Values. Presence led or purpose driven? Excellence or informality? 
Seeker sensitive or signs & wonders? 

 

• Practices. Spontaneity or preparation? Preaching or teaching? 
Proclamation evangelism or process? Words or wonders? 

 

• Authority. Scripture or Spirit? Leadership or membership? 
 

• Structure. Large or small? Organic or organised? 
 
Within both and thinking that creates healthy church there is also a 
continuum. Churches find themselves somewhere on a continuum on all kinds 
of issues. Individuals within Churches find themselves on a continuum too. 
Awareness of these things can help us keep unity and respect where other 
people are coming from. 
 
Woodlands: a both and Church. 
It’s not just semantic to describe Woodlands as a ‘both and ‘ church. It’s not 
about fudging difficult issues. It’s whether we have the spiritual and social 
maturity to live with creative tension, whether we can go for our area of 
passion when others alongside us follow different passions, whether we can 
be theologically thoughtful, whether we can develop a range of good 
practices, whether we can grow with all kinds of people on board and express 
ourselves in all kinds of ways under Christ who holds all things together. 
 
Questions for personal reflection or group discussion overleaf: 



How do we discern what are non-negotiables or ‘absolutes’ in our faith? In 1 
Cor 15:1-8. Paul talks about things of ‘first importance’. What things do you 
believe are of first importance?  
 
 
In Church History new movements and denominations have often been built 
on ‘new’ discoveries, emphasis, or corrections in faith & practice, tending to 
leave a legacy of division. (e.g. Protestant emphasis on faith not works, 
scriptural rather than ecclesiastical authority leading to deep separation from 
Catholicism). What ‘discoveries’ or priorities do you (or we) have which tend 
to make you pull away from Christians who don’t seem to share those values? 
 
What are the positive ‘creative tensions’ you can most obviously see in the 
Woodlands group of Churches? How does your life as a small group or 
pastorate contribute to both and health of our Church? 
 
 
God speaks                                                                                     God speaks 
To me prophetically      to me through scripture 
I____________________________________________________________I 
 
The line above represents a continuum and I could put myself somewhere 
along that line. Is that a helpful way of looking at issues?  (It’s an over 
simplified example of course as God speaks prophetically through scripture!) 
Are practices and values rather than theology best understood this way? 
 
 
How do my preferences find expression within a both and church?  How does 
‘both and church’  fit with the biblical picture of the church like a body made up 
of many parts? (1 Corinthians 12). 
 
What are the big challenges to unity and holding things together in growing 
Woodlands Church? 
 
If ‘all things hold together in Christ’ and he is ‘Head of the church’ how does 
our love and worship of Jesus help us practically in our unity with others? How 
do we sense Jesus building His Church among us? What are the priorities 
Jesus has for us? 
 
Do I feel happy about where my time, energy and money are invested in 
serving Jesus alongside others whose time energy and money may find other 
priorities? 
 
 


